
Congress of the United States 
 

Washington, DC 20515 

 

 

May 29, 2020 

 

 

 

The Honorable Alex Azar, Secretary 

Department of Health and Human Services 

200 Independence Avenue SW 

Washington, DC 20201 

 

Dear Secretary Azar: 

 

We write regarding your efforts to support our nation’s health care providers through the financial 

relief programs of the CARES Act, in particular the Public Health and Social Services Emergency 

Fund. 

 

While the first and second tranches of grant money from this Emergency Fund have been allocated 

to appropriate and deserving health care providers, such as hospitals and other providers, with the 

most recent distribution of $5 billion for nursing homes who are bravely addressing the COVID-

19 crisis, the senior living industry is also serving on the front lines of the pandemic. 

 

Senior living communities, however, have yet to be recognized by with an allocation of funds 

from the Department of HHS for their service and significant financial outlays for their residents.  

To date, Medicare providers, hospitals, rural and “hot spot” health care facilities, Indian health 

care entities, the uninsured, nursing homes, and Medicaid providers have all been allocated funds 

to help with their expenses.  It is critical that operators of senior living communities, which 

include assisted living, memory care, independent living, and continuing care retirement 

communities, now also be recognized for the significant efforts they are making to keep their 

residents and employees safe. 

 

Senior living communities, while neither nursing homes nor hospitals, employ nearly 900,000 

staff who are working diligently and compassionately to care for almost two million seniors at 

heightened risk of severe illness and death by COVID-19.  These facilities house a significant 

percentage of our nation’s veterans and their spouses, and we should not overlook them in this 

time of unique need. 

 

We urge you to recognize senior living communities as a necessary defense against this disease 

that’s attacking our nation.  With adequate PPE, testing kits, and working capital, they can help 

hold down infection and death rates, and, in doing so, keep many seniors out of hospitals, 

unburdening hospital emergency departments and COVID care divisions. 

 

The financial impact of COVID-19 to every entity on the front lines cannot be overstated.  

Allocating a meaningful level of support from the Public Health and Social Services Emergency 



Fund to seniors who call senior living communities their home is critical to effectively managing 

the current crisis. 

 

Thank you for your consideration of this important issue. 

 

 

Sincerely, 
 

 

Matthew Cartwright 

Member of Congress 

 

 

Lisa Blunt Rochester  Stephanie Murphy  Mike Thompson  

Member of Congress  Member of Congress  Member of Congress 

 

 

Tom O’Halleran  Daniel T. Kildee  Jim Costa 

Member of Congress  Member of Congress  Member of Congress 

 

 

Bill Posey   Peter Welch   Kurt Schrader 

Member of Congress  Member of Congress  Member of Congress 

 

 

Cindy Axne   Anthony Gonzalez  Derek Kilmer 

Member of Congress   Member of Congress   Member of Congress 

 

 

Brian Fitzpatrick  Ed Perlmutter   Anna G. Eshoo 

Member of Congress   Member of Congress   Member of Congress 

 

 

Susan A. Davis  Jim Himes   Donna E. Shalala 

Member of Congress   Member of Congress   Member of Congress 

 

 

Josh Harder   John P. Sarbanes  Scott Tipton 

Member of Congress   Member of Congress   Member of Congress 

 

 

Debbie Wasserman Schultz Gus M. Bilirakis  Vern Buchanan 

Member of Congress   Member of Congress   Member of Congress 

 

 

Eddie Bernice Johnson J. Luis Correa   Don Bacon 

Member of Congress   Member of Congress   Member of Congress 

 



 

Carolyn B. Maloney  Vicente Gonzalez  C.A. Dutch Ruppersberger 

Member of Congress  Member of Congress  Member of Congress 

 

 

Susan Wild   Mike Quigley   Robin L. Kelly 

Member of Congress   Member of Congress   Member of Congress 

 

 

Teri A. Sewell   Anthony Brindisi  Jennifer Wexton  

Member of Congress   Member of Congress   Member of Congress 

 

 

Conor Lamb   Bill Foster   Danny K. Davis 

Member of Congress  Member of Congress  Member of Congress 

 

 

Joyce Beatty   Diana DeGette   Joe Cunningham 

Member of Congress   Member of Congress  Member of Congress 

 

 

Marcia L. Fudge  Jim Cooper    Ayanna Pressley 

Member of Congress  Member of Congress  Member of Congress 

 

 

Al Lawson   Tim Ryan   Jason Crow 

Member of Congress   Member of Congress  Member of Congress 

 

 

Abby Finkenauer  Anthony G. Brown  Ann Wagner 

Member of Congress  Member of Congress   Member of Congress  

 

 

Peter T. King   Lloyd Smucker   Lee Zeldin 

Member of Congress   Member of Congress   Member of Congress 


